December 2006

This month’s meeting on December 21 is our annual
holiday party - with tables of orchids in bloom - and more
tables full of delicious food. Barbara Buck is coordinating
the food for the party and would be delighted to have donations of
entrees, salads or desserts. Let her know what you are bringing at

barbarabuck@comcast.net or 410-551-9374.

2006 MOS Orchid

Auction a Big Success!

e MOS Annual Orchid Auction held at the Ellicott
Téity armory on Nov. 25, the Saturday after
Thanksgiving, sold lots of orchids and was a real fun
afternoon. We have at least 27 MOS volunteers to thank for
this success. Net proceeds were up nearly 44 percent over last year.
The number of registered bidders in the auction was 103, up by 7
over last year. Of these, 88 actually made purchases (up 8 over last

year).

Bidding was very competitive for some of the beauties donated by
MOS members and friends of the MOS. Near the end, batches of
three mini-cats were auctioned off for bargain prices, making the

diehard bidders smile.

Our auctioneers, Bob Marshall, Ken Meier, Les Werner, and Bill
Soyke did a really good job of keeping the bidders interested and
bidding aggressively. Thanks guys for a great job!

In the words of our Vice President and auction mainstay, Gary
Smith, these are FABULOUS results! Many thanks to all the faith-
ful volunteers, most of whom already knew their jobs well from
past volunteering, making the job of the auction Co-Chairs, Aaron
Webb and me, that much easier. We can be proud of a job well
done.

Please see auction photos by Barry Woolf and James Winner on
pages three and four.

Bill Ellis

There is no speaker scheduled this month so it is a good time to
chat with others and learn about the plants on the Show Table,
buy plants at the auction and buy the beautiful AOS 2007
calendars for presents! In addition, Joe Dockman will have the
2006-2007 MOS Membership Directory ready for you to pick
up. We will also have the results of the Auction on November

). 25th and the announcement of the theme for the 2007 MOS
¥ Orchid Show on March 9-11, 2007. So come one and all,
bring a friend and enjoy the party!

Meeting

The Maryland Orchid Society meets at the First Christian
Church Hall, 5802 Roland Avenue, Baltimore MD.

December 21, 2006
7:00 pm Show table setup

7:15 pm Beginners’ corner
7:30 pm Judging begins
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Miscellaneous Hybrids
1. Masd. (Mary Staal X constricta) — Bill Scharf
2. V. Sansai Blue Acker’s Pride’ — Barry Woolf
3. tie Z. (makayii X Titantic) — Cy Swett

Den. (Milroy X Talia Beauty) — Chris

Novice
1. C. Marjorie Hausermann — Paul Biederman
2. Le. Molly Tyler — Don Forester

Home Grown

1. Epi. porpax var. alba ‘Harford CHM/AOS Zajac
— Bill Scharf
2. Bc. Maikai ‘Mayumi’ var. Lea HCC/AOS Species
— Hilda Sukman 1. Ang. distichum — David Smith
3. tie Hab. rhodochila ‘Nuuanu’ FCC/AOS 2. Den. eriaefolium — Bill Scharf
— Clark Riley 3. Den. victoriae-reginae — Barry Woolf
Paph. (Raisin Pie X Supersuk) — Don
Forester Miniature

1. Aergs. luteo-alba var. rhodosticta — Dr. Eric

Greenhouse Under 200 Square Feet Wiles

Hab. rhodochila ‘Nuuanu’ FCC/AOS

1. Ascda. Susesarul Beauty X V. Manuel Torres —Clark Riley 2. Ang. distichum ‘Harford’ — Bill Scharf
— Les Kirkegaard 3. Hab. carnea — Clark Riley
2. Mitssa. Aztec “Toni’ HCC/AOS — James Winner
3. C. Porcia ‘Cannizaroc’ FCC/AOS — Barbara Buck First Bloom Seedling
No Ribbons Granted

Greenhouse Over 200 Square

Feet Fragrance

1. Ang. distichum — David Smith | 1. Cym. Chen’s Ruby — James Winner

2. Ascda. Princess Mikassa ‘Royal | 2. Ble. (Ronald’s Canyon X Good News) — Dan Williamson
Sapphire’ — Barry Woolf 3. Diaca. Chantilly Lace X C. Waianae Leopard — Jamie Riegel

3. Ascda. Hybrid — Cy Swett

The Judges Choice of the Evening was Epi. porpax var. alba

Cattleya Alliance ‘Harford” CHM/AOS, exhibited by Bill Scharf. The judges
1. Le. Molly Tyler FCC/AOS were Michael Moran, Lorie Lee-Young and Dr. Eric Wiles.
— Les Kirkegaard There were 74 plants on the show table.
2. C. Horace X Pot. Frank
Gilmore — Cy Swett Ll S M RTINS A .'.',:L_"”f ER
3. Ble. Spring Dawn X Le. f e ' b ’ﬁ":‘ E_"I!E‘ -;:.i' 'h 1.';.:' 7

Mem. Robert Strait — Anne
Minkowski

Phalaenopsis Alliance

Dips. Queen Beer ‘Red Sky’ .
— Marilyn Lauffer  1- Dtps. Newberry Parfait

‘Picotee’ AM/AQOS — Lorie Lee-

Young
2. Dtps. Queen Beer ‘Red Sky’ — Marilyn Lauffer

Oncidium Alliance

1. Mtssa. Aztec “Toni’ HCC/AOS — James Winner

2. Onc. Aloha Iwanaga ‘Golden Showers' — Barbara Buck
3. Colm. Wildcat ‘Doris AM/AOS — Les Kirkegaard

Paphiopedilum and Phragmipedum
1. Paph. spicerianum — Cy Swett

2. Paph. Raisin Jack — David Smith

3. Phrag,. Jason Fisher — Val Lowe



MOS Auction Proceeds Up 44%

(See article on page one.)







P Questions and Answers

53 Got a Cattleya with cooties or a creeping crud you can’t

4 identify? Is your Zolumnia not reponding to your TLC? Maybe
you have a plant for which you can’t seem to find the proper
nomenclature. Next month the MOS Newsletter team will offer
a column including answers to any questions you might have
about orchids. If you have questions regarding orchid care,
culture, cooties or just general questions please email Laura

Sobelman and she will forward it to our “experts” who will give
it their best shot at helping you. Even better if you have a photo
illustrating the question.

Paph. Angela ‘River’s End’ drawn by Rachael Adams.
For more paintings and drawings by Rachael see the
October issue of MOS Ochids Newsletter.

An XL maroon fleece pullover left on a chair near the Education/
Beginner’s Corner at the last MOS meeting. If this is yours, talk
to Ann Lundy at 410-366-9365 or aplundy@attglobal.net.

I. Sansai Blue ‘Acker’s Pride’ — Barry Woolf
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Controllin

Fuel prices are increasing rapi

Reprinted courtesy of GPN, September 2006

Energy Costs

ly and growers are

ling the pinch. Learn from a

fellow grower about greenhouse technology that can help keep your costs down

throughout the enregy crisis.

uel prices are going through the roof.
We see it every day at gas stations
with gas prices around %3 per gal.
and when we receive winter oil deliv-
eries at our homes. Our businesses
are not immune to these upward trends, and in
many cases they are impacted much more.
There is one thing for sure about growing plants
and flowers — they need heat and lots of it.
When 1 tell my friends outside of our indus-
try how much we spend each year on energy
bills, they shudder. We, on the other hand,
have grown used to and maybe even immune
to these upward pressures. Could it be that we
just don’t want to think about it? Or maybe we
think it will go away! There is one thing for
sure: Energy prices will continue to be high for
some time to come. That being the case, what
can we do to lower energy costs?

What Is Behind The Increases?

Since 2001, oil and natural gas prices have
increased dramatically. If you haven’t looked
yet, the prices for winter 2006 are 44 percent
more than 2005! What factors are driving these
increases? The number-one factor is China. The
global demand for oil and gas is increasing
dramatically. China alone required 40 percent
more energy for 2005 than in 2004, New
reserves of oil and gas are limited and hard to
get. There are no new, unknown, massive oil
fields begging to be found. Most of what is yet
to be explored is deep under the sea or buried
under many feet of snow and permafrost.

In this country, we are just as dependent on
foreign oil as we were in 1973 when the OPEC
oil embargo occurred. This has developed
because our country has had no clear energy
policy for the past 10 years. Every day, U.S.
automakers roll out larger and larger SUVs,
and Americans buy them up. Additionally,
the major oil companies have invested very
little in new refining capacity in the past 10
years. In fact, refinery capacity has gone
down. This means the refineries have to run at
virtually 100-percent capacity to meet the
demand. This, of course, drives up prices as
long as the supply is restricted.

Finally, we must mention the role of the
commodities traders. There was more natural
gas in storage for July 2005 than at any other
period of time; yet, the prices were at very
high levels. We do not have a shortage of nat-

ural gas, and prices still are inflated. What is
going on? Future traders are keeping prices up
by speculating. This artificially inflates gas
prices and does not allow the natural process
of supply and demand to work its magic.

What Can You Do?

Double-poly with infrared radiation (IR),
heat curtains, heated floors, cogeneration and
waste heat all have a role to play in managing
energy usage and costs. These are all excellent
strategies and should be applied. But even
more can be done.

To manage energy costs, we first need to
know them. Do you have a firm grip on your
energy costs as a percentage of your gross sales?
You should. This will reveal any long-term
trends toward inefficiencies. At Kube Pak
Corporation, we have seen our energy costs aver-
age 3.6 percent of our gross sales. Keep in mind,
we produce plugs and rooted cuttings during the
dead of the winter, and this will tend to increase
our percentage substantially. But the trend
throughout the past three years indicates this
percentage is going up (see Figure 1, page 46).

Check Your Boiler

One way to manage energy costs is to invest
in new burner equipment. (It is assumed that
yvou are generating heat from a boiler and not a
hot-air furnace to take advantage of the follow-
ing suggestions.) Older boilers use what is
called linkage control for maintaining the
air/fuel mixture. This is important, since a
poorly tuned boiler will use far more energy
than one that is properly tuned. One limitation
of linkage control is that it is very difficult to
keep the settings accurate,

On the other hand, servo motor control is
very precise and seldom gets out of calibration.
The biggest advantage of servo control is when
it is coupled with a computer to control all the
capabilities of a burner. For example, AutoFlame
makes a control package that, when coupled
with a fully modulating burner, can increase
your boiler efficiencies 10-20 percent. This is
possible because the burner will modulate to fire
at a rate sufficient to warm your greenhouse to
the proper temperature. We installed six boilers
equipped with Limpsfield burners and
AutoFlame controls, and we have seen excellent
fuel savings. Each boiler is capable of a 5-to-1
turn-down ratio. This means if you have a boiler

continued on next page




that produces 1 MBTU at maximum fire, it can
reduce its firing rate to burn 200,000 BTU, which
is one-fifth of the maximum.

This is important to our industry, since our
energy demands vary greatly and often. There is
nothing less efficient than a boiler that is not run-
ning. Your goal should be to have your boiler
start heating at 5 p.m. and continue to run until
sunrise the next day. If a boiler cycles on and off
all night long, wasted heat is going up the stack
during its off period. If you have a fully modulat-
ing burner, your boiler will match its input to the
greenhouse’s output or heat loss. With the servo
motor control, fuel efficiency is maintained
throughout its firing range — no wasted fuel up
the stack, therefore, lower energy bills.

In addition to these strategies, if you install
at least two boilers, you can take advantage of
what is called lead lag. This is a situation
where one boiler is the lead boiler and comes
on first. The lag boiler only comes on when the
first one cannot keep up. Why is this benefi-
cial? By only running one boiler when the
heating load is low, you maximize the efficien-
cy of your heating plant. If you have a 5-to-1
turn-down ratio with one boiler, when you use
the lead-lag option with two boilers, your turn-
down ratio goes up to 10 to 1. This means even
greater energy efficiencies and fuel savings.

Use Multiple Energy Sources

Another way to manage energy costs is to
employ dual-fuel burners. This can be done
using natural gas with oil, propane with oil or
natural gas with propane. What is the advan-
tage here? If you use natural gas for your pri-
mary fuel, the local utility is probably charging
you what is called a demand charge. This is
calculated by the utility and is based on the
number of therms you use during a billing
cycle and the number of days in the billing
cycle. For example, if you use 60,000 therms in
a 30-day period, your demand charge is 60,000
divided by 30, which equals 2,000 therms per
day. The utility multiplies this number by
53.50. The result is $7,000. This amount is then
charged to your account on top of the charge
for the actual gas. This is usually rolled over
from month to month until a lower demand
charge is realized. In some cases, the utility

Kube Pak’s Energy Costs as a Percentage of Gross Sales

will continue to charge you for your peak
demand charge over the next five peak heating
months of November through March. It is very
complicated, and you should check with your
utility to see what its tariff allows.

The point is clear — if you can burn an alter-
native fuel when the utility requests, you can
eliminate this demand charge. To accomplish
this, we had to switch from a firm gas contract
to an interruptible service. This means we had
to be able to switch over to our alternative fuel,
which is oil, in about eight hours. Last year, we
burned about 60,000 gal. of oil during interrup-
tion. We saved more than $55,000 in demand
charges in 2005 alone. Over a 10-year period,
this savings is $550,000 — certainly not a num-
ber we would want to ignore.

The Possibilities
Of Futures

Another possible strategy for saving on fuel is
to pre-purchase your energy on the futures mar-
ket. Although there can be considerable savings,
the proper way to look at buying on the futures
is that you guarantee a stable fuel price during
the entire heating season and can therefore
properly price your crops for the following year.

The biggest downside to purchasing on the
futures market is there could be a substantial
drop in the price of fuel at the time of your
scheduled delivery, and you will not be able to
take advantage of this situation. Typically, in
the middle of winter this seldomly happens. In
fact, just the opposite happens. Prices skyrock-
et during December through March.

To buy one oil contract requires that you pur-
chase 42,000 gal. of oil and take delivery of that
oil in one month. This may not be practical for
the small grower; but for the larger grower, this
can be accomplished if you have sufficient stor-
age capacity. In October 2003, we purchased a
future contract on oil for delivery in February
2004. The price of the contract was $.94 per gal.
When we took delivery of the oil, the market
price was $1.15 per gal. We saved about 5.20 per
gal. on 42,000 gal. This is a savings of $8,400. The
advantage of this system is evident. The most
difficult part of the process is to decide when to
purchase your contract. The tendency is to wait
until the price is as low as possible; but in my ¥

<<< At Kube Pak Corporation,

E“ERGY GOST MEAsunED BY €7l€7g}l Ccosts tll/fﬂlgf 3 6])67’6‘6711’
| Year Percent of Gross Sales Cost per Sq.Ft. | Jos. Th 4 5
o/ $0 42 ofgrosx sales. .etr'en over the
2002 2.86% : past three years indicates that the
2003 | 4.87% $0.75 percentage is going up.
2004 5.28% $0.84
2005 3.7% through May. We anticipated more than 5% for the year. Not yet known
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The 'b'z'ggest ﬂdmnmge of servo control is when it is coupled with a
computer to control all the capabilities of a burner. For example,
AutoFlame makes a control package that, when coupled witha fully

modulating burner, can increase your boiler effeciencies 10-20 percent.

experience, you seldom hit the market low.
It is better to have a target price range and
lock in when you are comfortable.

When purchasing natural gas for the
winter months, you are really buying a
futures contract from a third-party vendor.
It is important to lock in your price for the
primary heating months (November to
March) in the summer or early fall.
Historically, natural gas prices spike dur-
ing the winter months and are considerably
higher than what you can obtain from a
yearly contract. The key to getting the best
price is paying attention to the market
swings. This means going on the Internet
and tracking the daily NYMEX price of nat-
ural gas. Over time, you will become famil-
iar with the current trends and can make
an informed decision about when to buy.

Think About
The Future

It appears we are head-
ing into a period of rising
fuel prices and stagnant
crop prices. This means we
have to be even more con-
scious of reducing costs.
We can all have a substan-
tial impact on our fuel cost
by following the sugges-
tions outlined in this arti-
cle. Can we survive during
this unfavorable economic
climate? Yes, but we need
to be very careful of man-
aging our energy costs
properly. It might mean
investing in a hot water
heating system; although
expensive, it offers the
most in the way of energy
savings. Get acquainted
with your local utilities
energy tariff. The utility
may offer you incentives if
you reduce your overall
energy use. See if you can
take advantage of inter-
ruptible gas service.

Whatever you do, don't
stand still! The rest of the
world economy is moving
forward, and the demand
for energy is going to continue to increase.
Therefore, do all you can now to take
advantage of the latest greenhouse technol-
ogy to reduce your energy costs, and hope-
fully, you will stay competitive. [EFH]

William Swanekamp is president of Kube Pak
Corp., Allentown, N.J. He can be reached at
wswanekamp@aol.com or (609) 259-3114.

Reprinted from the OFA Bulletin (phone: (614) 487-
1117), September/October 2005, Number 892,
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